
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

May 9, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Michael Meehan, Gil Finch, Jason Call, Mark Gross 
Absent:  Bob Roy, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Scott and Lisa Neuman, Diane Allard, Scott Gahan
Minutes
Jason Call made the motion to approve the April 11, 2023, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Jason Call made the motion to approve the April 25, 2023, meeting minutes as edited, seconded by Chairman Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Consultation – Scott and Lisa Neuman – Boundary Line Adjustment

Scott and Lisa Neuman have property off Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lots 10B and 10C.  Each lot is reached by 50’ rights-of-way.  The Neuman want to apply for a boundary line adjustment between the two lots which will reduce the size of Lot 10C and increase the size of Lot B.  Both resulting lots will be more than five acres and will not require a permit from the NH Department of Environmental Services.  The Board saw no problems with the plan.  The Neumans were advised to make sure the 50’ rights-of-way and their possible uses be clearly delineated in any new deeds.  Their next step would be to secure the services of a licensed surveyor to produce a plat for the application for a boundary line adjustment.  The Neumans thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Consultation – Beaver Brook Planning & Design – Boundary Line Adjustment

Mike Seraikas of Beaver Brook Planning & Design acting as agent for property at 23 Chambers Road, Map 17, Lots 5 and 5A presented a plan for a boundary line adjustment between the two lots.  He was not present at the meeting but requested the Planning Board look at the proposal before a licensed surveyor was retained.  There is an old house on Lot 5 that will be torn down and replaced by another larger 4-bedroom home.  A new septic installation is planned between the new structure and Chambers Road.  The new home will be too close to the lot line to satisfy the setback requirement, so the plan is to move the lot line of Lot 5 towards Lot 5A but still retaining the 200 feet of road frontage for Lot 5A.  About 4200 square feet of land will move from Lot 5 to Lot 5A.  The Board saw no problem with the plan.  They did want a confirmation, however, of who is the owner of the two lots.  The current owner listed on the tax roll is Walker Valley Holdings, Holbrooke, NY.  The owner must make the application or supply a letter of permission for an agent to act in their place.  The Board secretary will contact Mr. Seraikas.
Consultation – update on Hicks Logging proposal from last meeting
Jason Call reported he had spoken to Forrest Hicks and there now seems to be some agreement between Mr. Hicks and the party purchasing the neighboring lot on how the situation about boundary lines can be handled without any money being involved.  Linda Cushman in the assessor’s office is aware of the situation as well.

Consultation – Diane Allard
Diane Allard had asked to be placed on the agenda to speak to the Board about the proliferation of short-term rental units operating in Jefferson.  She said they should be removed from the list of uses for consideration as a Special Exception.  There are few guidelines in the Land Use Ordinance other than the four criteria needed to be met for granting of a Special Exception.  If this isn’t possible, more specific language should be proposed to be added to the Land Use Ordinance and presented as a warrant article for a vote at March town meeting.  The Planning Board said they were trying to make progress on language on more specific campground regulations at the present time but acknowledged short-term rental units need to be considered as well.  It takes time to build a consensus about language and the town attorneys usually are consulted to answer questions or give their legal opinions.  The Board doesn’t want to place the town in a position to incur legal costs because of appeals.  Also, new language doesn’t necessarily compel changes to entities already existing and which may be grandfathered.  Plus, warrant articles must be finally approved by the town’s voters after public hearings are held.  Ms. Allard said she was interested in helping the Board, that she had researched and collected a lot of information from other New Hampshire towns.   Ms. Allard said she would like to join the Board as an alternate member as there are positions open.  Mark Gross made the motion to nominate Ms. Allard to be appointed as an alternate to the Planning Board, seconded by Michael Meehan.   The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Select Board will vote on the nomination and if they appoint Ms. Allard, she is required to take the oath of office with the Town Clerk.  The Board secretary will send the necessary documents to the Select Board.  In response to questions Ms. Allard had about violations to town ordinances and regulations, she was told it is the Select Board who is responsible for enforcement not the Planning Board although the Select Board may at times request information from the Planning Board to clarify an issue.   
Financial Report
Jason Call made the motion to approve the financial report as presented, seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Communications
The Board received copies of two building permits to comment on for the Select Board.

They had several questions about the Waumbek club house permit they felt should be answered before approval of the permit.  Though the Planning Board had only received the permit one day before their Tuesday meeting, it was their understanding that the Select Board had already approved the permit without hearing any of these questions or comments.  It is not the Planning Board’s intention to put roadblocks in front of this very large project but to give the applicant, the boards, and town departments a chance to work together before any problems arise.  The Planning Board also thought it important that an overall development plan in general be presented rather than a piece at a time to be considered without regard to the whole.  This is a large project that will be of benefit to the town and its citizens, but it is important to anticipate and avoid problems moving forward.    

Regarding the plan for the golf club and its site, the Planning Board had these questions and concerns.  The proposed building is an expansion of a preexisting non-confirming use.  This is a larger building than the original club house.  Shouldn’t the plan be required to go before the Zoning Board of Adjustment for approval?  What are the plans for parking?  How many vehicles can be accommodated for future events?  Has DOT been consulted about access from Route 2 or the town from 115A?  Are updated driveway permits required?   What is the height of the proposed new club house?

Unfinished Business
The Board tabled discussion of campgrounds to the next meeting as a couple of the members needed to leave the meeting.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is May 23, 2023.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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